
Department of Planning and Budget 
2021 Fiscal Impact Statement 

 

1. Bill Number:   HB1961 

 House of Origin  Introduced  Substitute  Engrossed  

 Second House  In Committee    Substitute  Enrolled 
 

2. Patron:  Bell 

 

3.  Committee: Transportation 

 

4. Title:  Special identification cards; application by guardian. 

 

5. Summary:  This bill authorizes the parent of any person under the age of 18 or the legal 

guardian of any person to apply for a special identification card on behalf of such person. 

Current law authorizes the parent or legal guardian of any person under the age of 15 to 

apply for a special identification card on behalf of such person. 

 

6. Budget Amendment Necessary:  No. 

  

7. Fiscal Impact Estimates:  Preliminary.  See Item #8. 

 

8.   Fiscal Implications:  Currently, the parent or legal guardian of any person under the age of 

15 may complete an application for a special identification card for their child or ward.  This 

bill expands Code language to encompass individuals under the age of 18 and allows the 

legal guardians of individuals to submit special identification card applications for their 

wards, regardless of their age. 

 

 No fiscal impact is anticipated from this legislation. 

 

9. Specific Agency or Political Subdivisions Affected:  Department of Motor Vehicles. 

  

10. Technical Amendment Necessary:  No. 

  

11. Other Comments:  None. 


